MINUTES OF A MEETING OF NARBOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL HELD ON MONDAY 5 FEBRUARY 2018 IN THE CHURCH CENTRE BEGINNING AT 7.30pm
Present:


Mr D Williams JP

Chairman


Mr J Collins


Councillor

Mr S Davey


Councillor


Mr M King


Councillor


Mr P Wilkinson

Vice-Chairman & Breckland Councillor

Also In Attendance:


Mr E Coleman

Norfolk County Councillor


2 Members of the Public


Mr D Burchell

Clerk to the Council
1. Apologies.  Apologies for absence were accepted from Councillor Brinsdon and Councillor Green.

2. Minutes of Meeting Held on 10 January 2018.  The Minutes of the Meeting held on Wednesday 10 January 2018 were unanimously approved and signed as a true and accurate record of the Meeting.

3. Declarations of Other Registrable Interests.  The following Declarations of Other Registrable Interests were made under the Breckland Code of Conduct:

a. Councillor Wilkinson Items 8a to 8j.

b. Councillor Collins Item 7.

4. Public Participation:

Public: 

Mr Clive Walker expressed his extreme disappointment at the way the Persimmon Homes development has been monitored and generally dealt with by the Parish Council, Breckland Council and Capita and stated he felt let down by all concerned.  The Chairman apologised to Mr Walker assuring him that the Parish Council also felt let down by the upper tier of local government who should have been monitoring the development more closely; this did not excuse the Parish Council who had probably been given a false sense of security following the easy hassle free implementation of the previous developments in the village.  The Council is now aware of certain measures that can be included in the agreements with developers  to ensure that any future developments are progressed as initially agreed by the Council.

County:
Following public consultation the County Council has decided not to reduce the number of gritting routes or the number of rural bus routes.

The Market Town Strategy Programme for Swaffham is investigating the improvement of north/south traffic flow through the town and the introduction cycle routes. 
District:
The Village Store will, subject to planning permission, reopen as a grocery retail unit with limited Post Office facilities if possible. 

Several fallen trees along the Nar Valley Way have been removed.

Guidelines for The General Data Protection Regulations are still being produced by Norfolk ALC – it expected that Data Protection Officers will be employed to cover clusters of local authorities.

5. Chairman’s Announcements.  There were no Chairman’s announcements.

6. Breckland Council/Capita/ Persimmon Homes Meeting: 
a. The Chairman reported that the meeting held at Breckland Council with representatives from Breckland, Capita and Persimmon Homes on Tuesday 30 January to discuss our letter of complaint was very disappointing:
i. It was obvious that none of the other participants had had sight of our letter.

ii. As far as we were concerned the Enforcement Officer should not have been in attendance.

iii. Mr Clive Walker received no satisfactory answers from the meeting.

iv. Apparently the 4 metre buffer zone is owned by individual property owners who have a covenant in their deeds requiring they maintain the zone as such and prohibiting the use of the zone as part of their garden.

b. After a brief discussion it was unanimously resolved to write a further letter to the CEO Breckland Council and the Leader of Breckland Council expressing our extreme disappointment at the way this issue has been dealt with.

7. Maintenance of Open Spaces in Skipper’s Meadow:

a. It was noted that a S106 obligation associated with the open areas in Skipper’s Meadow Persimmon Homes has offered the Parish Council the opportunity to take on responsibility for the future management and maintenance of the open areas for receipt from Persimmon Homes of a one off payment of £24,565.00.

i. Councillor Davey pointed out that all green areas in the village, apart from the Playing Field which is the responsibility of the Community Centre Management Committee, are presently managed and maintained by Breckland Council.

b. Taking this into consideration it was unanimously resolved to decline the offer to take on the future management and maintenance of the open areas in Skipper’s Meadow.

8. Planning Applications:

a. 3PL/2016/1084/HOU – Aggro Palace, Swaffham Road – construction of 11/2 storey detached dwelling – Undecided.
b. 3PL/2017/0768/F – Willow Bank, Main Road – Erection of 1 block of 3 terraced houses – Undecided.

c. 3PL/2017/0869/F – Hill House, Narborough Road – Erection of single storey dwelling. Undecided.

d. 3PL/2017/0997/VAR – Persimmon Homes – variation of conditions C7, C9 and C14 on pp 3PL/2012/1093/O.  Undecided

e. 3PL/2017/1001/VAR – Persimmon Homes – variation of conditions C7, C9, C13 and C15 on pp 3PL/2015/0928/F. Undecided.
f. 3PL/2017/1046/O – land north of Swaffham Road – 6 market sale building plots + 4 affordable homes.  Undecided
g. 3PL/2017/1581/F – SW & P Graphics, Main Road – 12 containers on land used as garden.  Undecided.

h. 3PL/2017/1532/HOU – 18 Eastfields – single storey side extension- Permission granted.

i. 3PL/2017/1529/F – Shop/Post Office – sub-division to 2 dwellings while retaining retail area – Undecided.

j. 3PL/2017/1605/F – The Forge, Main Road – Reconstruction of lean-to and construction of single storey rear extension.  No objections.

9. Correspondence:

a. Norfolk ALC – Spring Conference 6 March at Green Centre – Chairman, Vice-Chairman and Clerk to attend.

b. Elizabeth Truss MP – invitation  to attend meeting at Weeting Village Hall to discuss Broadband and Mobile Phone connectivity in South West Norfolk – no Council representation.
c. Breckland Council – Offer of litter picking kits – already hold kits.

10. Reports:

a. Councillor Wilkinson.  Advised that the launch of the Breckland Lottery was well attended.

11. Finance.  The following invoices were unanimously approved for payment:

a. D J Burchell – Clerk’s salary January - £282.69.

b. HMRC – PAYE January - £70.60

c. Breckland Council – planning fee for MUGA (retrospective) - £117.00

12. Village Matters:

a. Councillor Davey.  Advised that the Pentney Park swimming pool will be closed from 1 April for demolition and is expected to re-open in December subject to planning permission. 
b. Councillor Wilkinson.  Advised that the new owners of the village store propose to move the dog bin and salt box from the north side to the south side of the shop.

13. Next Meeting.  It was noted that the next   meeting will be on 5 March.  Items for the agenda will include:
a. Restrictive Housing Policy

b. Chalk Lane traffic calming.

c. Letter to CEO and Leader Breckland Council.

The Meeting Closed at 8.50pm
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